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Features: 
Inaugural BMA Calendar & Photo Competition 

RFS Report 
Plus Much More … 

 

The Bowen Mountain Association Inc. 
NEWSLETTER 

 No. 157        Autumn   March, 2024 

 

Photo by Lance Mitchell, 2024 
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COVER:  Mountain Dragon.  Spotted by Jack Mitchell. 
Photo by Lance Mitchell who wrote,  “A ten minute walk 
from Crago observatory and we spotted three magnificent 
lizards. A Water Dragon, a big Lace Monitor and a 
beautiful little Mountain Dragon. # Love where we live!!" 
 

The Bowen Mountain Newsletter is a quarterly publication 
compiled by a sub-committee of the Bowen Mountain 
Association Inc. and delivered free to residents of Bowen 
Mountain and to Grose Vale Post Office.  
 
For verification purposes, articles submitted for publication 
are to include the author's name, address or phone number. 
Unacknowledged articles will not be published.  
 
This Newsletter is published by the Bowen Mountain 
Association to disseminate free and charged information for 
the benefit of the Bowen Mountain residents. However, the 
Bowen Mountain Association does not guarantee, and 
accepts no legal liability whatsoever arising from or 
connected to, the accuracy, reliability, currency or 
completeness of any published material.  
 
Thank you to all those who have assisted in proofreading. 
 
Permission to reproduce any part of the Newsletter may be 
obtained by writing to the address below. 

Editor 0419 167 088 
Advertising Bill Kerr – 0409 989 810 

Subscriptions to the Bowen Mountain Association Inc. can be 
forwarded to:  

The Treasurer Bowen Mountain Association  
PO Box 3141, GROSE VALE 2753  

$10 - family $5 – single  
Bendigo Bank BSB: 633 000  

Account No.: 1182 44003  
Account name: BOWEN MOUNTAIN ASSOCIATION INC. 

 

Editor’s Letter  
 
 
Welcome to the Autumn Newsletter, which appropriately 
features Lance Mitchell’s photo of a Bowen Mountain 
Dragon on our cover. Lance’s photo is also being used to 
launch the Inaugural 50th Bowen Mountain Association 
Photo Calendar Competition with details of this competition 
further on in the Newsletter.  
 

Peppercorn Services have prepared a Resource Card on 
Services available in the Hawkesbury including Emergency 
Contacts, Government Services, Wellness and Mental 
Health support, Community Centres, Food Hampers, Meals 
and Emergency Relief, Many of these services are offered 
free of charge. The Bowen Mountain Association is 
enlarging the print, copying and laminating this flyer so it 
can be easily displayed. If you would like a copy of this card 
read the President and Secretary’s report which details how 
to obtain one.  
 

Important information regarding the Autumn Fire season is 
a must read in the Fire Report which also features the recent 
activities of our local RFS.  
 

This Newsletter is published four times a year to coincide 
with the seasons ie March, June, September and December. 
If would prefer to receive a hard copy, please let the BMA 
Secretary know and one will be delivered to you. The 
Newsletter will also continue to be available via a link on the 
Bowen Mountain Facebook page and the Bowen Mountain 
website.  
Wishing you all a peaceful, healthy and successful 2024. 

BMA Newsletter Committee   

Email address for lodgement of newsletter contributions:  
alisonhine82@gmail.com 

 

Newsletter Mailing address: 
BMA Newsletter Committee 

C/o PO Box 3141, Grose Vale, NSW 2753 
 

Website:  www.bowenmountain.org.au 
 

facebook.com search for ‘Bowen Mountain’ 
 

 

Bowen Mountain Association Inc. Executive 2022-23 
 

President - Bill Kerr 
Vice President – Lance Mitchell 

Secretary - Alison Kerr secretary@bowenmountain.org.au 
Treasurer – Liz Rowan 

 
General Committee 

Colin Chesterman, Sarah Morgan, 
Karl O’Rourke, Lara Rupac, Robin Woods, John Wulff 

 
Arts Fest Committee: 

Sarah Morgan, Karl O’Rourke, Alison Kerr, Bill Kerr 
 

Sub-Committee Coordinators 
Newsletter – Alison Kerr (Acting) 

Community Care – Liz Rowan 
Webmaster – Chris Duckworth 

Facebook Administrator 
 

BMA Committee meetings are held in the Park 
Community Room on the second Monday of each month 

at 7.30pm 
 

BMA Mailing address: PO Box 3141, GROSE VALE 
NSW 2753 

 



                                                    
 

 

 

PRESIDENT and SECRETARY’S REPORT JANUARY - MARCH 2024 

 

Happy New Year and Best Wishes for a 2024 filled with hope, peace, happiness and successful 
endeavours. We are continuing to creatively present a range of Community events in a COVID-
19-safe environment, which everyone can enjoy and participate in.  
 
As a result of a ‘Seniors Be Prepared Morning Tea’ held in the Park Hall last year and a detailed 
interview with Peppercorn Services by the President and Secretary focusing on what the Bowen 
Mountain community needed in regard to Emergency Services, Peppercorn Services have 
prepared a Resource Card on Services available in the Hawkesbury. This resource card includes 
information on Peppercorn Services, Emergency Contacts, Government Services, Wellness and 
Mental Health support, Legal Services, Community Centres, First Nations, Food Hampers, Meals 
and Emergency Relief, Housing Assistance, Drug and Alcohol Services. Many of these services 
are offered free of charge. The Bowen Mountain Association is enlarging the print, copying and 
laminating this flyer so it can be easily displayed. If you would like a free copy of this flyer please 
contact the Secretary, Alison via: 
 

1) Email secretary@bowenmountain.org.au  
2)  Phone or text Alison 0419167088 
 

As part of our Community Outreach, Martha and Liz delivered 24 Xmas gift bags to residents. 
Many residents have asked that the Bowen Mountain Cookbook and Bowen Mountain history be 
reprinted.  This book was written in 1988 to mark the Bicentennial and only 200 copies were 
made.  Copies of the Cookbook and History (A Cook’s Tour of Bowen Mountain) reside in the 
National Library in Canberra and also the Hawkesbury Library in Windsor.  The Bowen 
Mountain Association is currently investigating the feasibility of reprinting and updating the 
original 1988 book.  
 
Several residents have raised the question of contacting the Aboriginal Land Council to ascertain 
boundaries on Bowen Mountain. The BMA will investigate this further and report back in future 
Newsletters. 
 
The BMA received communication from Hawkesbury Council answering the BMA’s questions regarding 
the roads on and around the Mountain and updating us where work had been undertaken to improve road 
conditions.  
 
The BMA is investigating the feasibility of getting community batteries for the Household Solar 
program  at Bowen Mt.  This program is planned to be installed in Blaxland, East Blaxland and Hobartville. 
Residents will still be connected to the grid but they will get cheaper electricity bills.  More information 
should follow in future Newsletters.  
 
Wishing the Bowen Mountain community an enjoyable Easter and a colourful Bowen Mountain Autumn. 
 
Bill Kerr and Alison Kerr, President and Secretary, Bowen Mountain 
Association  
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BOWEN MOUNTAIN ASSOCIATION 2024 
 

CALENDAR OF COMMUNITY EVENTS 
 
REPEAT ITEMS: BMA COMMITTEE MEETING: Second Monday of every month commencing 
in February 2024. Commencing 7.30 pm In Bowen Mountain Park Hall.  
 
PLEASE NOTE: Due to COVID 19 Restrictions all of the dates and venues below are subject to 
confirmation and at the moment are only proposed.  
 

DATE  ITEM 
MARCH Monday 11th 

 

 
Friday 29th  

BMA MEETING – Bowen Mountain Park Hall  
 
 
BMPMC Easter Egg Hunt – 10.00 am 

APRIL  Thursday 4th  
 
Monday 8th 
  

BMPMC Meeting – 7.30 pm 
 
BMA MEETING – Bowen Mountain Park Hall  
 

MAY Monday 13th BMA MEETING – Bowen Mountain Park Hall 
JUNE Thursday 6th  

 
Monday 10th  

BMPMC Meeting – 7.30 pm 
 
BMA MEETING – Bowen Mountain Park Hall 
 

JULY Monday 8th  
 
Saturday 13th  
 
Date and Venue 
TBC 

BMA MEETING – Bowen Mountain Park Hall 
 
BMPMC – Trivia Night 7pm 
 
BMA Dinner 

AUGUST  Thursday 1st  
 
Monday 12th  
Sunday 25th  

BMPMC Meeting – 7.30 pm 
 
BMA MEETING – Bowen Mountain Park Hall 
BMA AGM  

SEPTEMBER  Monday 9th  BMA MEETING – Bowen Mountain Park Hall 
OCTOBER Thursday 3rd  

 
Saturday 12th  
 
Monday 14th  
Thursday 31st 

BMPMC Meeting – 7.30 pm 
 
BMPMC – Spring Market 3-7pm 
 
BMA MEETING – Bowen Mountain Park Hall 
Halloween Happenings – Bowen Mountain Park  

NOVEMBER  Monday 11th  
Date and Venue 
TBC 

BMA MEETING – Bowen Mountain Park Hall 
BMA Dinner  

DECEMBER  Monday 9th  
 
Saturday 14th  

BMA MEETING – Bowen Mountain Park Hall 
Christmas Party 
Christmas in the Park  

 
Note: Dates may be subject to change depending on weather and other factors. Due notice will be 
provided.  
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          TO CELEBRATE THE 50TH ANNIVERSARY 2025 
 

of the  
 

BOWEN MOUNTAIN ASSOCIATION  
 

we are producing 
 

THE INAUGURAL BOWEN MOUNTAIN CALENDAR 
 

with unique photos of Bowen Mountain flora, fauna and 
landscapes.  

 
We are inviting all our creative BoMo photographers of all 
ages to enter their favourite Bowen Mountain photo in the 
 

BOWEN MOUNTAIN CALENDAR PHOTO COMPETITION. 
 
 
Calendar competition entry photos should be sent via Facebook 
Messenger to the Official Bowen Mountain NSW Facebook page 
(the one with the Bunya Pine) for voting by the Calendar 
Competition Panel by MONDAY AUGUST 5th, 2024, with name and 
age of the entrant and a brief description of the photo and 
where it was taken on Bowen Mountain. 
 
All photos will be uploaded to the Official Bowen Mountain 
Facebook page for voting by a panel of external judges.  
 
Photos will also be chosen for the front covers of the Bowen 
Mountain Newsletter for 2024 /2025.  
 
Lance Mitchell’s photo of a Mountain Dragon (above) is an 
example of a photo that might be entered.  

 

  

 
 



                                                           Bowen Mountain Association Newsletter - March, 2024 6 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Peppercorn Services Hawkesbury 
Services RESOURCE CARD 

SAMPLE 
This resource card includes information on 
Peppercorn Services, Emergency Contacts, 
Government Services, Wellness and Mental 
Health support, Legal Services, Community 
Centres, First Nations, Food Hampers, 
Meals and Emergency Relief, Housing 
Assistance, Drug and Alcohol Services.  
 
Many of these services are offered free of 
charge. With permission from Peppercorn, 
the Bowen Mountain Association is 
enlarging the print, copying and laminating 
this flyer so it can be easily displayed. If you 
would like a free copy of this flyer please 
contact the Secretary, Alison via: 
 

1) Email 
secretary@bowenmountain.org.au  

 
2)  Phone or text Alison 0419167088 
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Peppercorn Services 
Hawkesbury Services RESOURCE 

CARD 

SAMPLE 
Page 2. 

This resource card includes information on 
Peppercorn Services, Emergency Contacts, 
Government Services, Wellness and 
Mental Health support, Legal Services, 
Community Centres, First Nations, Food 
Hampers, Meals and Emergency Relief, 
Housing Assistance, Drug and Alcohol 
Services. 
 
Many of these services are offered free of 
charge. With permission from Peppercorn, 
the Bowen Mountain Association is 
enlarging the print, copying and laminating 
this flyer so it can be easily displayed. If 
you would like a free copy of this flyer 
please contact the Secretary, Alison via: 
 

1) Email 
secretary@bowenmountain.org.au  

  
2) Phone or text Alison 0419167088 
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STOP PRESS – THERE ARE A FEW COPIES OF 
THE BOWEN MOUNTAIN BUSHWALKS BOOK 

AVAILABLE  
 

 

The Bowen Mountain Bushwalks book 
is still available for $20 per copy.  If you 
would like a copy here is how to request 
one: 
 

1) Email: 
secretary@bowenmountain.org.au  

 

2)  Phone or text Alison 0419167088 
 

Payment for the Bushwalking book can 
be made via EFT to: 
 

BSB:  633 000 
Account No.:  1182 44003 
Account name:  BOWEN MOUNTAIN 
ASSOCIATION INC. 
 

Please email the Secretary to notify us 
of your payment at:   
 

secretary@bowenmountain.org.au 
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Mountain Dragon (Rankinia diemensis) 

“Rankinia is a genus of small agamid reptiles. As 
currently delineated, it is monotypic, containing 
only Rankinia diemensis (Gray, 1841), also known as 
the mountain heath dragon or mountain dragon.  

It is endemic to Australia.”  

“Distribution and habitat 

It occurs in the uplands of New South Wales and 
Victoria, as well as in Tasmania, where it is the only 
native agamid. Mountain dragons are found in dry 
woodlands and heaths with access to open areas for 
sunning themselves. They are oviparous and feed on 
ants and other small invertebrates.” 

“Description 

Their overall colour is grey to reddish brown, with two rows of lighter-coloured paravertebral 
stripes or blotches running down their backs. These stripes are deeply scalloped, so they appear 
like two series of blotches. They can have cream-coloured bellies. Individuals can grow up to 20 
cm in length, although the average length is somewhat smaller, with females typically growing 
larger than males. The average snout to base of tail length is 7.5 centimetres but can be up to 9. 
They have a row of enlarged spinose (spikey) scales on each side of the tail bases. 

The mountain dragon appears similar to the jacky dragon, but can be much redder, and the 
inside of its mouth is pink (compared to the yellow of the jacky dragon).[6] 

They breed in summer, laying 2–9 eggs in a burrow.” 

(Source:  Wikipedia (https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Rankinia). Sourced 14 March, 2024.) 

Remember:  2024 is the Year of the Dragon!  সহ঺঻   

Question:  What is a hungry dragon’s favourite day of the week?  Answer:  Chewsday! 

Question:  What happened to the lazy dragon at work:  Answer:  He got fired! 

… and we don’t want this to drag-on, so please turn the page! 

 

Mountain Dragon  

Read on to find out more about the dragon in Lance’s cover photo! 
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Autumn is here and so far, 2024 has seen significant rainfall across our community. 
However, we have also seen several heatwaves which have brought fires around the 
state. Fortunately, the Hawkesbury has seen very few fires which gives us some 
breathing space to prepare for next season.  

Some residents may have noticed pink tape around trees on the Western side of 
Lieutenant Bowen Drive- these demarcate the areas that have been identified for 
hazard reductions in the coming months (weather permitting).  

Make sure to follow us on Facebook for more information.  

Brigade Activities 

Cumberland Reach Fire  

Between December 17th and 19th firefighters from the 
Hawkesbury District, including Grose Vale Brigade, along with 
out of area crews and waterbombing aircraft, attended a fire at 
Holmes Drive, Cumberland Reach.  

The teams worked across the weekend in difficult conditions 
to undertake property protection and successfully contain the 
Holmes Drive Fire. 

Australia Day Breakfast Grose Vale Rural Fire Brigade 
continued a tradition of many years standing, Bob and Di’s 
Australia Day Breakfast at Bowen Mountain Station. Members 
and their families took the opportunity to relax, connect, and talk 
about the year to come over a hearty meal.  

Thanks to everyone who cooked, and to all those who came along to support! 

Flood Recovery Kits 

Brigades throughout the Hawkesbury were recently issued with Flood Recovery Kits. 
Grose Vale Brigade has spent time familiarising themselves with equipment and 
procedures. The RFS has been developing a strategy to better resource brigades to 
support in flood events.  

 

RFS FIRE REPORT – Autumn 2024 
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Upcoming Training 

Over the next couple months Grose Vale Brigade will be 
conducting some exciting training sessions! These training 
scenarios are designed to challenge our firefighters to ensure 
they are prepared for any situation they attend; this will include 
navigation training through dense bush land for fires that start in 
remote areas. 

As more and more electric vehicles hit the road, our firefighters 
need to adapt to the new challenges that come with them, later 
this year brigade members will conduct EV training to become more familiar with the 
dangers and hazards associated with EV’s in motor vehicle accidents. 

 

Seeking New Members! 

Have you been thinking of joining the RFS? Why not become part of 
the RFS team and join your local Brigade! Grose Vale RFS are 
always looking for new members. 

If you are looking to join or would like more information, don’t 
hesitate!  

Send an email to captain@gvrfb.com  

 
Pile Burns  

Pile Burns will be permissible throughout the colder months. 
More information about Pile Burn guidelines can be found 
here: https://www.rfs.nsw.gov.au/plan-and-prepare/know-
your-risk/Bush-fire-hazards-and-your-property/fire-permits  

For more information or advice, call Hawkesbury Fire Control 
on 02 4560 6400. 

For up-to-date information on Fire Ban Orders, please see 
our Facebook page  

Please Donate  
To do the work of rural firefighting and protect our beautiful community, we need your support. 
You can donate by using the QR code below. We value your time and support! 
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Here are some lovely recipes to try especially when the weather starts to 
change. 
  

                                                  
 
AIR FRYER SCONES 
Ingredients: 
 
225g Self-raising flour 
50g unsalted butter 
35g caster sugar                                                                     
50g currants 
1 medium egg 
60ml milk 
Small egg (beaten for egg-wash) 
 
Method:  
 
Place flour, sugar and chopped butter in a bowl and mix thoroughly until resembling coarse 
breadcrumbs. Add currants, egg, and mix well.  
Add milk a little at a time until a soft dough. 
Roll out dough onto floured board.  
Using a cookie cutter, make equal circles. 
Place in fryer, brush egg wash on top. 
Fry for 8 minutes at 180 degrees C. 
While hot spread with butter. 
 
Elaine Leahy  

 
 
LEMON HOT TODDY - a warming drink on a chilly Autumn night.  
 
Ingredients:                                                                                                                            
 
1 ounce (28 grams) dark rum or bourbon – optional  
2 teaspoons fresh lemon juice 
1 tablespoon pure honey 
1/4 cup hot water or brewed tea 
Lemon slice 
 
Method:  
Put honey, lemon in a warmed mug. Add hot water or hot tea and stir until the honey has 
dissolved. Add the rum or bourbon, stir then finish with a lemon slice. 
 
Alison Kerr  
 

CULINARY CORNER 
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CHILDREN’S PAGE 
 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
Source:  SunCatcherStudio.com 
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COMMUNITY NOTICES 
The BMA Community Care Committee assists 

residents of our community in need of assistance 
with transport to medical appointments, local social 

events, or general information regarding 
Hawkesbury Community Services. 

Community Care organises social morning teas and 
luncheons for residents in the Bowen Mountain Hall. 

Transport is available if needed. Please check the 
newsletter and website for social events. 

Phone: Liz Rowan 4572 2416 

Join the BMA Facebook Page and stay 
connected with other people from Bowen 

Mountain around the world.  
Go to www.facebook.com  

Create or open your Facebook account  
(This is free)  

Search for ‘Bowen Mountain’  
(The logo is the Bunya Tree)  

Click “Like”  
You will find lots of up to the minute 

information from the Mountain. 

 

 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

JOIN THE BOWEN MOUNTAIN ASSOCIATION! 
 

It is that time of year to join/ renew your 
membership of the Bowen Mountain Association Inc 
(BMA) for the 2022-23 membership year.   
*Single Rate $5.00      * Family Rate $10.00 
 

Your membership will assist the non-profit BMA to 
run all its activities such as musical events, fairs, 
markets and Halloween throughout the year and 
publish the Newsletter.  
 

EFT Details: 
Bendigo Bank 
Account Name:  Bowen Mountain Association Inc. 
BSB:  633 000 
Account Number:  1182 44003 
Note:  Please state your Surname, first initial and 
‘Membership’ in the Reference/ Message section 
(Example: “Bowen G Membership”). 

 

If you are a new member, could you please email the 
secretary, Alison Kerr at: 
 

secretary@bowenmountain.org.au 
 

with the following details First Name, Last Name, 
Address and Contact Number. 
 

Thankyou 

Easter Jokes  

 সহ঺঻  How does Easter end? With an "r"! 

 সহ঺঻  What should you do to prepare for 
all the Easter treats?   Eggs-ercise! 

 সহ঺঻   How many Easter eggs can you fit 
in an empty basket?  Only one. After 
that it’s not empty anymore. 

 সহ঺঻   What kind of bunny can’t hop?  A 
chocolate bunny.  

 সহ঺঻    What does a bunny like to dance?  
Hip Hop.  
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BOWEN BUSINESS 
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BOWEN BUSINESS 

 

 

Advertise your business here! 

Contact Bill Kerr 

0409 989 810 

  

  

Beauty Salon 
Make 2023 your most relaxing year yet! 

Nimus and Botanical Extracts 
Body Piercing    Formal Makeup   -   Facials 
Body Treatments     Waxing & Electrolysis 

Hot Stone Massage    Indian Head Massage 
Electroporation    Spray Tans $40 

 

Telephone: (02) 4572 1569 


